NATIONAL BIOETHICS COMMITTEE 
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF 

THE NATIONAL BIOETHICS COMMITTEE (NBC) 

28TH December 2015
A meeting of the National Bioethics Committee (NBC) was held on 28th December 2015 at Pearl Continental Hotel, Peshawar. Prof. Dr. Aasim Ahmad, Member National Bioethics Committee & Chair Research Ethics Committee (REC), chaired the meeting. 

Following Members attended the meeting:  

1. Prof. Dr. Farhat Moazam, CBEC, SIUT, Karachi 
2. Dr Pervez Kamal Khan, Director General Health Services, Health Department, Government of Khyber Pakhtunkhwa. 

3. Dr. Imdadullah Waggan, Representative, President, Pakistan Medical and Dental Council (PMDC), Mauve Area, G-10/4, Islamabad.
4. Brig Sohail Aziz (Representative) DGMS (IS)/Surgeon General, Pakistan Army. Medical Directorate, General Head Quarters, Rawalpindi. 
5. Dr. Sardar Mehmood Ahmed Khan, Director General (Health), Health Department, Government of AJK, Muzaffarabad.

6. Dr Zafeer Abassi, Director Health Services, Federally Administered Tribal Areas (FATA)
7. Dr Amjad Hussain, Director R&D, Higher Education Commission, Islamabad

8. Dr. Aamir Mustafa Jafarey, Associate Professor Centre of Biomedical Ethics and Culture, Sindh Institute of Urology and Transplantation,  Karachi.

9. Dr Saleem Memon, Representative Director General Health Services, Sindh.

10. Dr. Abdul Majeed Akhtar, Representative Nominee, Director General Health, Health Department, Government of Punjab, DG Office, 6 Cooper Road, Lahore.

11. Mr. Ehsan Ali, (Representative), Secretary, Health and Population Welfare Department, Government of Gilgit Baltistan.
12. Dr. Tariq Mehmood Mian President, Pakistan Association of Family Physicians 
13. Prof. Dr Munir Akhtar Saleemi, Professor & Dean of Social and Preventive Pediatrics, University of Health Sciences, Lahore
14. Dr. Asmatullah, Associate Professor (IRI), International Islamic University, Shah Faisal Mosque, Islamabad. P.O Box 1035, GPO, Islamabad.

15. Dr. Jamshed Akhtar, Associate Professor and Head of the Department of  Pediatric Surgery, National Institute of Child Health, Karachi

16. Dr. Ambreen Munir, Associate Professor Surgery, Liaquat University of Medical and Health Sciences.

17. Dr Tahmeedullah, Representative, President CPSP.
18. Dr. Farkhanda Ghafoor, Principal Research Officer, PMRC Research Centre, NHRC, Lahore

19. Dr. Saima Pervez Iqbal, Associate Professor, Shifa College of Medicine, Islamabad

20. Dr. Huma Qureshi, Executive Director PMRC and Member/Secretary NBC. Pakistan Medical Research Council, off Constitution Avenue, Sector G-5/2, Islamabad.

21. Dr. Muhammad Arif Munir, Principal Research Officer and Focal Person, NBC Secretariat, Pakistan Medical Research Council, off Constitution Avenue, Sector G-5/2, Islamabad.

Members Who were absent
1. President, Supreme Court Bar Association, Supreme Court Building, Islamabad

2. Prof. Dr Zafar Hayat, Head of Department Medicine. Khyber Teaching Hospital,  Peshawar
3. WR Pakistan, World Health Organization, Islamabad.

Members who send their regrets to the NBC Secretariat prior to meeting
1. Dr. Dad Muhammad Kakar (Representative), Director General Health Services, Health Department, Government of Baluchistan, Quetta.

2. Prof. Dr. Abdul Razzaq Sabir, Vice Chancellor, University of Turbat (Baluchistan), Makran Division, Baluchistan

3. Mrs. Nighat Ejaz Durrani, Registrar, Nursing Council, Islamabad.
4. Dr. Salman Ahmed Tipu, Associate Professor, Vice Dean, Isra University, Islamabad

The meeting started with recitation from the Holy Quran. Dr Huma Qureshi Member/Secretary welcomed the participants and requested Prof. Dr. Aasim Ahmad to Chair the meeting. After the introduction of the members, the Member Secretary started the proceedings by briefing on NBC activities.
Agenda item 1: Approval of the Minutes of the Last NBC Meeting and Briefing on NBC Activities.
The Chair Dr Aasim Ahmad asked the members if they have any suggestions/concerns on the minutes of the last NBC meeting held in Islamabad on 30th September 2015 which were circulated to all members after necessary corrections. The members unanimously approved the minutes. 

Decision: Minutes were approved.

Briefing on the actions taken on the decisions of the last NBC Meeting. 
Dr. Huma Qureshi, Member and Secretary, NBC, briefed the members on the actions taken with regard to the decisions taken in the last NBC meeting held in Islamabad on 30th September 2015.
Agenda Item 2: Briefing on Research Ethics Committee. 

Dr. Aasim Ahmad gave briefing on the progress regarding Research Ethics Committee (REC). He informed that 23 projects were received by REC this year, out of these, 21 have been cleared and only 02 projects are in the review process. He expressed disappointment on the fact that only few members of REC acknowledge the emails and very few are regularly reviewing projects. He suggested that if some members are unable to find time due to their commitments, they may inform and step down for that time and can rejoin later, when they have time. 
Decision: Dr Aasim will email and also write a letter to all non responding REC members for their final commitment and whether they wish to continue serving on the REC.  
Agenda Item 3: Report on HCEC progress.  
Dr Moazam, Chair Health Care Ethics Committee (HCEC), presented progress on HCEC activities. She informed the members that HCEC looks towards education and training and improvement of facilities through workshops.
She reported that HCEC has worked for almost two years to develop comprehensive guidelines to introduce bioethics into the undergraduate medical and dental college curriculums. This Handbook contains reading material, articles, relevant references, links, case reports and videos etc. to facilitate teachers. She reminded the members that it was decided that the guidelines and the Handbook will be printed and made available for use by interested medical institutions and members of NBC and also placed on the NBC website. Once PMDC is back in working form, the documents can be forwarded to them so they can be introduced in undergraduate curricula. In order to format the document for printing, her group is working with Dr Waqaruddin of PMRC Research Centre, JPMC, Karachi. Since these are large documents (articles and other material) that need to be transcribed, therefore it will take some time and she may be able to present the draft in the next NBC meeting. Once the guidelines are printed these will be widely distributed.
Dr Aamir Jafarey pointed out that many documents and articles that are included in the Handbook are Copy Right, therefore they require permission from the editors of the journals and books and in some cases authors. It is possible that some may ask for some charges too. All members agreed that permission should be sought from these bodies.  Dr Saleem Memon, Representative of the Director General Health, Sindh, suggested that in the document developed by the HCEC, guidelines for paramedics and nursing should also be included. Dr Moazam pointed out that this is a valid suggestion but ethical issues and guidance for nurses and paramedics are specific to them and cannot be incorporated within guidelines for medical student’s education. Dr Huma informed that she has written to editors and authors for granting permission when she was reproducing publication book of PMRC and also took permission from the Journal of Pakistan Medical Association for reproducing the articles written by Dr Sarwar Zuberi for the special issue dedicated to her after her demise. She said that both times she got permission and no one asked for charges. 

Decisions: Permission from Journals will be sought before they are printed in the Handbook. Dr Huma will provide the text which she has used before to HCEC to help them formulate and send out the letters asking for permission.

Agenda item No 4: Progress on Provincial and Regional Bioethics Committees 
4.1 Progress on PBC Sindh: 
The representative of Director General Health Services, Sindh, Dr. Saleem Memon, informed that notification of the PBC has been issued and ToRs are under process. First meeting of the PBC will be held in January 2016 and minutes will be shared with NBC. Dr Memon requested NBC to conduct a workshop on clinical and medical ethics in Jamshoro and informed that the Pro Vice Chancellor of Jamshoro University has nominated Dr Ambreen Munir to liaise with NBC for the same. Members appreciated the establishment of Provincial Bioethics Committee by the Sindh Health Department while for the workshop, a written request is required.
Decision: Dr. Memon will send a written request to NBC for a bioethics workshop to be organized by HCEC in Jamshoro in 2016.
4.2. Progress on PBC Punjab: 

Dr Abdul Majeed Akhtar a representative of DG health Punjab briefed that the although the Provincial Bioethics Committee (PBC) Punjab had been notified and its ToRs drafted but these could not be approved as meeting of the PBC has not yet been held due to the retirement of the Director General Health who is supposed to chair the meeting.  Dr Moazam reminded him that Punjab PBC has many good resource people as members, that NBC has been meeting with a co-chair in the absence of the chair very successfully, and suggested that he as Secretary should consider convening the meeting to at least discuss and finalize the ToRs.   

Decision: The Member Secretary Punjab PBC will try to convene the meeting as soon as possible and forward the minutes of the meeting to the NBC Secretariat, and provide a report at the next NBC meeting.

4.3. Progress Regarding PBC FATA

Dr Zafeer Abbasi, Director Health Services (FATA) informed that he has only recently taken over the charge of DHS FATA; therefore it is his first NBC meeting. He was updated that in the previous meetings it was decided that KPK and FATA will have a joint PBC therefore, he should work with the Director General Health KPK and get the PBC notified and move forward.
Decision: Dr Zafeer Abbasi, Director Health Services (FATA) will liaise with the Director General Health, KPK for the establishment of KPK-FATA Provincial Bioethics Committee. 
4.4. Progress on RBC AJK: The Director General Health, AJK, Dr. Sardar Mehmood Ahmed Khan briefed the house that a 14 member Regional Bioethics Committee (RBC), AJK has been notified with Dr Khawaja Tahir Aziz as its Member/Secretary. The first meeting of the RBC was held in November 2015 at Muzaffarabad and 11 out of 14 members attended the meeting. The meeting minutes were forwarded to NBC and shared with NBC Members. He said that one of the recommendations of the committee was that since RBC is an important forum therefore, its meetings should be held regularly. The Chair and the members of the NBC highly appreciated the efforts made by the AJK Health Department towards the establishment of Regional Bioethics Committee and making it functional. They congratulated Dr. Sardar Ahmed Khan for doing so noting that the RBC can serve as an example for all PBCs.
Decision: The AJK RBC will continue with its regular meetings and keep NBC informed via minutes.
4.5. Progress on PBC GB:

The representative, Mr. Ehsan Ali, of the Secretary Health & Population Welfare, Department Gilgit-Baltistan, stated that they have no PBC yet. Although they do not have any medical college but there are hospitals and healthcare professionals and requested, as he had in the last NBC meeting, that a bioethics workshop be organized in GB. Members suggested that consideration be given to establish a provincial bioethics committee as this could be useful once hospitals and medical colleges begin to develop in the province.  
Decision: A bioethics workshop will be organized by HCEC in Gilgit in June 2016 concomitant to the NBC meeting to be held there. Dates of the meeting and workshop will be confirmed in the next NBC meeting to be held in March 2016 in Quetta. 

4.6. Progress on PBC KPK:

NBC members expressed their concern that there has been no progress to date in the setting up of a PBC for KPK despite all efforts by NBC, and NBC members from KPK have not attended the last 3 NBC meetings. This was disappointing as the KMU and other institutions in KPK are infect trying to incorporate bioethics in some of their educational programs. The Director General Health, KPK, Dr Pervez Kamal Khan, thanked the house for convening the meeting in KPK and apologized for being unable to attend the last two NBC meetings. About the Joint Provincial Bioethics Committee of KPK and FATA, he said that he and the Director Health Services FATA will discuss and establish the PBC as soon as possible. It was suggested to him that in view of his own busy schedule he should appoint a focal person from KPK to attend NBC meetings regularly. A suggestion was that he may involve Dr Hafizullah, KMU VC, who had attended a couple of NBC and HCEC meetings in the past. 
Decision: 

1. NBC Secretariat will send requirements for the establishment of provincial bioethics committee and a copy of the NBC ToRs to the DGH KPK, Dr. Pervez Kamal Khan, and to DG FATA to help them institute a joint PBC.

2. A report on the progress with the PBC will be provided by DG KPK or his representative to NBC in its meeting in March which will be held in Quetta.
3. The DGHS KPK will designate a focal person to attend the NBC meetings in his absence to keep members in touch with the progress 

Agenda Item-5: Report by the Representative CPSP
The representative of the CPSP, Dr Tahmeedullah informed the NBC members that they have constituted a research ethics committee and requested NBC to select one NBC member to collaborate with CPSP in the future training workshops for the CPSP supervisors and trainees. The Chair stated that CPSP should write to NBC about the type of training they need from NBC. Dr. Farhat Moazam Member pointed out that the composition of the CPSP research ethics committee, circulated to NBC a month ago, conforms neither to universal standards nor to NBC recommendations for such committees. She suggested that the composition and TOR of the CPSP research ethics committee  revised, and that NBC is willing to help CPSP with this task. 

Dr Aamir Jafarey proposed that a sub-committee of the NBC be constituted to meet with the relevant people of CPSP and its ethics committee members to assist them with this. The Chair agreed with Dr Aamir’s proposal and suggested that logistically it would be easier for NBC members from Sindh to do this. The following members volunteered to work with CPSP in Karachi 
1. Prof. Dr Aasim Ahmad, Member NBC and Chair REC
2. Prof. Dr Farhat Moazam, Member NBC, Chair HCEC
3. Dr Aamir Jafarey, Member NBC
4. Dr Ambreen Munir, Member NBC
5. Dr Saleem Memon, Member NBC
Decisions:

1. CPSP will write a letter to NBC for assistance with their Ethics Committee and help with training of its members and faculty. Following that, the volunteer NBC group will contact CPSP Head Office in Karachi and set up a meeting with relevant members.  
Agenda Item-6: Request for volunteers for REC and HCEC sub-committees.

The Chair informed the members that currently there are 12 REC and 03 HCEC Members. He and Dr. Moazam explained briefly the functions of the two sub-committees and expectations from their members. Dr. Aasim stated that many members of the REC are perhaps too busy to find time to review research proposals sent to them and it would be fine if they would like to step down at this stage and rejoin when they can spare time. In response to this, 02 Members, Prof. Dr Munir A Saleemi and Dr Asmatullah requested that they may be excused from the REC. Their request was accepted.
Two NBC members volunteered to join the HCEC -

1. Dr Saima Pervez Iqbal

2. Dr Ambreen Munir
Decisions:

1. Two REC Sub-committee members i.e. Prof Dr Munir A Saleemi and Dr Asmatullah have step-down from REC for the time being.
2. The Chair REC will send an e-mail to all current REC members to enquire whether they would like to continue as member REC 
3. Two new members i.e. Dr Saima Pervez Iqbal and Dr Ambreen Munir were added to the existing HCEC members 
Agenda Item-7 & 8: Report by NBC Member/Secretary about Secretariat contact with chronic absentees.

Dr Huma Qureshi, Member Secretary NBC informed the members that two chronic absentees i.e. Dr Farid Khan and Dr Mahjabeen Khan have left NBC and Mr. Shaukat Jawaid has completed his term. Elections will be held for the three vacant posts. The current TOR recommendation that the positions should be advertised in newspapers was discussed with the decision that this not be done due to potential for legal issues/repercussions this may raise. Dr. Moazam suggested that TOR should be amended to reflect this and also updated to include the frequency of elections for new members perhaps once a year. It was clarified that this was for the 15 elected NBC member seats and not ex-officio members who were selected by their parent institutions/organizations. There was suggestion that Pharma Bureau be represented as an ex-officio member but there was no time to discuss and make a decision about this matter. Fresh nominations and election process will be initiated for the 3 vacant positions by the Secretariat and e-mails sent to all universities and medical institutions as before. The NBC website will be updated with the request for nomination too.
Decisions: 
1. NBC Secretariat will send e-mails to all NBC members, universities and medical institutions in the country to send 03 nominations for membership of NBC including CVs and other necessary information as required by the NBC.

2. Website to be updated with request for nominations
3. Secretariat will ensure that election process is completed and new members elected before March 2016 NBC Meeting.

Agenda Item-9: Progress on the development of guidelines on the storage and transportation of biological material within the country and abroad.

 Prof. Dr Aasim Ahmad updated the NBC members regarding the progress on the development of guidelines on the storage and transportation of biological material within the country and abroad. He said that the task was accepted by him last year and he and his team including two officers from PMRC, Miss Safia and Miss Taranum Ruba Siddiqui developed a zero draft and shared with the members. He further informed the house that First Draft has been prepared and is being fine tuned. The draft will be shared with the NBC Members in the next meeting in Quetta.
Decision: Dr Aasim Ahmad will share the draft guidelines with the NBC Members in the next NBC meeting in March 2016 in Quetta.

Agenda Item 10: Any Other Business. 

The representative from the Higher Education Commission (HEC), Dr Amjad Hussain thanked the NBC for inviting HEC as an ex-officio member of the NBC. He informed that HEC funds large number of research proposals and would like clarification whether NBC needs HEC to submit all its research proposals to the NBC for ethical review. Dr Huma clarified that not all proposals need to be sent to NBC, only foreign funded projects and those that will be conducted at the national level (all over Pakistan or involving more than 2 Provinces) should be sent to NBC for review. All other projects may continue to be approved by the ethical review committee of HEC. The HEC Representative informed that there is a technical review panel of HEC but there is no ethical review committee. Dr Farhat Moazam said that HEC being the biggest funder of research in the country should ideally have its own Ethical Review Committee. She said the NBC would be happy to help HEC in the formulation of its research ethics committee and training of its members. Dr Amjad agreed to the suggestion and said he would persue HEC for the establishment of Ethical Review Committee and thanked the NBC for their support. 
Decision:

1. Dr. Amjad Hussain will discuss with HEC the suggestion by NBC for establishing its Ethical Review Committee.

2. NBC is willing to help HEC in the formulation and the training of the committee members.

Brig. Sohail Aziz, Representative Surgeon General, Pakistan Army, appreciated the objectives of the NBC. He asked for clarification that should AFIC sends all its projects with international funding to NBC and not sent those projects which are joint international collaboration but there is no money involved. It was clarified to him that all foreign collaborative projects (funded or not funded) should be submitted to the NBC for ethical approval. He further asked that AFIP collects pathology data from its own institutions which are numerous in the country and all over the provinces. For the processing and analysis of this data, do they need an NBC approval?  In response the Chair said that approval of the Armed Forces ERC should be enough because it is their own data. 

Dr. Moazam raised a point of issue that the Peshawar NBC meeting had been confirmed and notified for Dec. 16 but was cancelled and rescheduled for Dec. 28 on the request of the Secretary of Ministry of National Health Services. She reminded members that it had been a unanimous decision, and minuted, that in the unavailability of the chair scheduled NBC meetings would not be cancelled but take place chaired by either the Chair of HCEC or REC, and that this had led to a regularity of meetings and progress not possible previously. Dr. Huma explained that it was the previous Secretary of a different ministry and this secretary although had ratified that decision but was keen to attend and therefore the Secretariat had no choice but to postpone. Dr. Moazam pointed out that nevertheless, despite the change in date made at his request, the Secretary had not attended this meeting. She added that in her opinion,  the Secretariat should keep the Chair in the loop and ask for his preference, which was apparently not done this time, when possible dates for NBC meetings are circulated to members for a decision.  This would help avoid having to cancel meetings at the last moment leading to NBC members having to struggle to re-organize their busy work schedules to attend. 

Decision:

1. The proposed dates decided by NBC members for the following meeting will be communicated to the Chair and his opinion sought as to his preference among these. This will be emailed to NBC members well ahead of time and the final meeting date confirmed.
Dates for the next NBC meeting
It was decided that the next NBC meeting will be held in Quetta in the last week of March 2016 together with the 02 day bioethics workshop conducted by HCEC as done in the past. The dates for the meeting proposed by NBC members are 28, 29 or 30th March 2016.

Decision:

1. The meeting will be held in Quetta in the last week of March 2015 followed by 02 day Clinical and research ethics workshop.
2. Secretariat will send the three proposed dates to the Chair NBC for selection of the date most convenient to him

Prof Dr Aasim
Chair REC









Secretary
30th Sep.  2015
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